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         2020 ANNUAL REPORT OF THE PASTOR 
 

ñConsider it a sheer gift, friends, when tests and challenges come at you from all sides. You 

know that under pressure, your faith-life is forced into the open and shows its true colors. So 

donôt try to get out of anything prematurely. Let it do its work so you become mature and well-

developed, not deficient in any way.ò ïJames 1:2-4 (The Message) 

 

ñA smooth sea never made a skilled sailor.ò ï Author Unknown 

 

Dear Friends, 

 

When I started in January, I hardly anticipated a pandemic would come along and shut down the 

whole world and close the doors of our church. We thought in back in March we would get back 

to normal by the fall. How naïve!  

 

To say this year has been challenging would be an understatement. As we have navigated these 

new, uncharted waters, we have had to adapt by becoming more creative and skilled in how we 

minister to each other and the community in ways we never would have imagined. God has a 

way of bringing us along through rough seas to make us evermore faithful and skilled ministers 

in living and sharing Godôs word through Christ. 

 

Despite the pandemic, we found ways to stay connected, enrich our spiritual life, and serve our 

community. Everyoneôs willingness to adapt and learn has been deeply appreciated. 

 

Á Amid our financial challenges, Hank Bertsch worked tirelessly in securing the Payroll 

Protection Plan, which was a forgivable loan from the government to help with payroll 

earlier this past year.  

 

Á All of you have been extremely generous financially this year to help our church get 

through this hard time. 

 

Á Sue Long, Joyce Bock, and all those who help run the Thrift Store did an amazing job to 

open safely for several months this past year. 

 

Á As the year progressed, we realized how valuable it was to offer worship online to our 

members and the community at large. In light of that, a tech team was formed with Chris 

Polloni, Ray Rowitz, Sarah Bach, and Rodney Rountree to review our Wi-Fi and video 

capabilities. The congregation voted unanimously to move forward with this ministry. In 

the coming months, we will see the fruits of the tech teamôs efforts when our Wi-Fi 

system is upgraded and a video camera is installed in the sanctuary. 

 

Á Members of the Tech Team came every Sunday to help set up for outdoor worship so 

that worship could be live on Facebook with live and recorded music. 

 

Á Babette Bach, the choir, and Sarah Bach learned new skills so that our music program 

could be online. Sarah was especially instrumental in putting the choirôs voices and 

Babetteôs piano music together with special software. As the year progressed, their skills 

increased. The fruits of their labor culminated with the beautiful music that was offered 

on Christmas Eve.  
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Á Lisa Allen had to adapt Sunday school this year, so she sent out learning and activity 

packets to the children. Each season she developed a new theme and curriculum. She 

also filmed a wonderful childrenôs message every Sunday.  

 

Á Lisa Allen kicked off the Giving Tree Gift Drive in December for North Falmouth 

families in need. I took the project over when she left and delivered all the gifts to the 

school. The social worker there was thrilled. With your generosity, the children got every 

gift on their wish list, and we also included two Walmart and grocery gift cards for the 

parents.  

 

Á Sadly, we said goodbye to Lisa Allen this fall as she moved on to a full-time job. We had 

a wonderful outdoor celebration on her last Sunday. 

 

Á Despite the restrictions, Carolee Packard and Outreach continued to find ways to get 

much needed supplies and funds to the area organizations we support. Dennis Fox has 

been delivering meals for Cape Kidsða program that puts together weekend meals for 

children in the Falmouth schools who are experiencing food insecurity. 

 

Á Fundraising has been a particular challenge this year, but Carolee Packard and the rest of 

the cooking crew safely offered lobster dinners this summer and early fall. 

 

Á Carolee Packard rallied church members to do a spring clean-up around the church and 

David OôHara got the men together to do it in the fall. Also, Bill Martin and others did a 

lot of much needed work around the outside of the Thrift Shop to spruce it up. 

 

Á As always, worship would not be possible without the Deacons who spent much of this 

year reviewing the safety precautions as outlined by the CDC and the state so that we 

could offer safe outdoor worship. They also made calls to folks who have been isolated 

by the pandemic. We thank Ken Evans for his devoted service to the Deacons as he had 

to step down for health reasons. 

 

Á In the beginning of the year, when the pandemic hit, I had to readjust and figure out 

ways to keep us connected. I offered a weekly emailðFinding Joy, Staying Connectedð

for a while. I started a mindfulness walking group and continued the weekly devotional 

group online via Zoom, which is still ongoing. What has been truly surprising about the 

Zoom group is how deep and intimate the conversations have been. It is something the 

group looks forward to every week. Deepening our faith together not only brings us 

closer to God, but it also prepares us to live more faithfully as people of God. Also, this 

year, I facilitated a book group over Zoom that was as equally enriching as the 

devotional group. 

 

Á When the pandemic hit, I had to scramble to figure out how to offer worship live on 

Facebook. There was a lot of trial and error in working out the technical issues. We 

eventually moved worship into the sanctuary for a short time. From mid-July to the end 

of November we offered worship outside. Again, it was a lot of trial and error in getting 

everything to work, from the Wi-Fi to syncing up the music. I appreciate the help and 

patience of everyone. There was a lot of joy in being able to gather outside and see one 

another despite the pandemic. From those humble beginnings in my home office to 

where we are nowðso many have contributed to the richness of our online worship 

experience.  
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Á This past year, I am grateful for the two weeks of retreat time. One was an at-home 

reading retreat during the summer and the other was at St. Josephôs Retreat House in 

Milton, MA. While there, I learned how to do imaginative prayer that took me deeper 

into the study of scripture. My time there was supported by a spiritual director whom I 

met with every day. I am grateful the church offers this kind of time for me to learn and 

grow in faith and rejuvenate my well-being. On a monthly basis, I met with a spiritual 

director and on occasion I met with a leadership coach. Iôve also been meeting with other 

Falmouth clergy each week and with my clergy support group once a month online. I am 

grateful for these opportunities.  

 

Á The pandemic has certainly made it a lot harder to get to know everyone. Iôve tried to 
stay connected with those in assisted living facilities and who are isolated at home. 

Because of the pandemic, most of my communication has been by phone. I have 

delighted in getting to know each one of them.  

 

Á This year, I joined the board of Belonging to Each Other, which is an organization that 

offers temporary housing in Falmouth during the winter months to those experiencing 

homelessness. Our church did a hygiene kit supply drive in December and now, thanks 

to many of you, we have lots of supplies. Also, in December, I gave the opening prayer 

and eulogy for the annual National Homeless Personsô Memorial Service. I also have 

delivered some of the supplies we collected to the men and women in BTEOôs temporary 

housing as a way of introducing myself to the residents. 

 

Yes, we have definitely been challenged by the pandemic, but the gifts you have given this year 

has affected people in ways we can never imagine. God is always working beyond what we can 

see, imagine, or believe. The good news is that God exceeds our expectations. Regardless of 

pandemics, God is always working in and through us, if we are willing.   

 

All the gifts you brought to the church this year are invaluable. All of you who served on the 

board and committees, I am thankful for all the new and different ways you offered your time, 

talent, and treasure this year. However, where would we be without our talented and dedicated 

staffðBabette Bach, Lisa Allen, and Deb Pinkney? During this past year they inspired me with 

their generous spirit, their willingness to learn new things, and their amazing enthusiasm for our 

community. It is hard not to be full of gratitude for all they did.  

 

What an honor it has been to be your pastor and teacher this year! May we greet the coming year 

with the boldness and the belief that all things are possible in Christðdespite whatever 

challenges we face. Navigating the rough waters of this pandemic has made us more faithful and 

skilled followers of Christ. Thank you for being on this journey together. 

 

In faith, 

Rev. Christina Williams 
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MODERATOR REPORT FOR 2020 
 

WOW! What a year. In January, we welcomed our new settled Pastor. Pastor Christina Williams 

arrived the first of January and we celebrated.  Having a settled Pastor brought new hope and 

new dreams.  The youth, Lisa Allen and Pastor Christina moved forward and they all went to St. 

Johns in New York City.  Pastor Christina worked very hard at trying to get know all of us as 

well as those in Nursing Homes or confined to their own homes. Thenðthings changed! 

 

We thought that we might be closed for two weeks. The closure continued and it became time to 

rethink church. 

 

Church Council started meeting via Zoom and the Deacons worked on new worship plans.  We 

worshiped virtually, then outside and now back to virtual services. Our building was closed 

down, masks became the norm, and the doors are locked. The Early Education Program 

continued, Meals on Wheels continued, and the office stayed open. There were new guidelines 

and restrictions put in place. 

 

Some things became obvious, our media, Wi-Fi systems needed updating and the buildings and 

grounds still need looking after. Plans were put in place to address these issues. 

 

Votes for changes would have to be sent out via email and our Annual Meeting would need to be 

held via Zoom. Some of these changes may become the norm even after the pandemic leaves us.  

It has opened new doors and opportunities. 

 

It is now time to look at how we want to proceed when ñnormalityò returns.  Now is the perfect 

time to open new doors, and think about where we want to go as a Congregation. Who Are We?  

How would we like to proceed? Do we need to change our Governing Structure? Are we being 

Godôs Church? Are we thinking the Community needs to come to our church or do we as a 

church need to bring ourselves out to the Community? Now is the perfect time to regroup and 

think about how we will move forward in a changing world. 

 

On a personal note, I need to say Thank You for all your support these past six years. I came on 

as Council President carefree and ready to serve my church. Very soon after, Don and I started a 

journeyðone we did not choose. That journey ended when Don passed away in the early spring.  

The love and support of Pastor Christina, the staff, and the congregation here at North Falmouth 

Congregational Church has made the journey bearable. 

 

God Bless All of You,  

Carolee Packard, Moderator 
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DEACONS 

2020 ANNUAL REPORT 

 

Members: Adrienne Latimer, Barbara Rountree, Chris Polloni, Susan Rowitz, Missy Fox 

 

As we all witnessed, 2020 was a difficult year like no other. The deacons at NFCC continued to 

be responsible for duties pertaining to worship, funerals, memorials, weddings and other special 

services. The Deacons are also responsible for the membership of the church, by reviewing 

membership lists and being aware of the health and welfare of our members and friends.  

 

We welcomed Pastor Christina to her new home and new church at the beginning of 2020. There 

was a nice press release article in the local Enterprise. To start out the year, we held NFCC 

offered two unique services. The 8:30 a.m. service was held on the last Sunday of January and 

February and provided folk music performed by fellow congregants along with an interactive 

discussion.  

 

We followed UCC guidelines as the epidemic unfolded and the church building was closed. 

Initially, Pastor Christina provided services from her home and we started outdoor services 

July12. Many discussions took place around safety and uncertainty on potential re-opening. We 

were able to safely hold services outside into December, and we were blessed with good weather 

every Sunday. While outside, a deacon kept a list of attendees for contact tracing, facemasks 

were required, and an offering ñboxò was available. No communion was initially offered, but 

pre-packaged wafers and cups were added to our outdoor worship service on the first Sunday of 

the month. 

 

Pastor Christinaôs installation service was postponed until 2021. In-sanctuary worship services 

for the congregation have not resumed. However, when inclement weather ended our outdoor 

services, they were streamed virtually from inside the sanctuary. 

 

On Christmas Eve, we held a virtual Christmas Eve service and invited those at home to light 

candles. In lieu of poinsettias, the altar committee decorated an outdoor Christmas tree with 

scallop shells in peopleôs memory or honor. 

 

While the Deacons have tried to stay connected and informed of our members' needs, we 

continue to require the assistance of the congregation. We are grateful to Marcia McLaughlin for 

maintaining our ñGreeting Card Ministryò and others who have kept in touch with our church 

family. Beautiful photo cards are provided to the congregation (outside church office) for their 

use to send a message to a shut-in or a friend.   

 

Iôd like to end with a big ñTHANK YOUò to the dedicated service of Ken Evans, who resigned 

after years of service. I would like to thank Adrienne Latimer, Missy Fox, Susan Rowitz and 

Chris Polloni for their dedication and unfailing service during these trying times. I would also 

like to acknowledge the time and talents of Ray Rowitz and Sarah Bach for their help in 

supporting our outdoor services. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Barbara Rountree, Deacon Chair 
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